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            City Council Special Meeting Minutes 
           Municipal Budget Session III 

             Monday, May 24, 2021 - 6:00 p.m. 
         Council Chambers, City Hall 

  

Council in attendance: Interim Mayor Olivia Zink, Councilor Jo Brown, Councilor Bob Desrochers, 

Councilor Jay Chandler, Councilor Ted Starkweather, Councilor Karen Testerman, Councilor, Councilor 

Paul Trudel, Councilor April Bunker.  Late arrival: Scott Clarenbach (6:35 p.m.) 

 

Others in attendance:  City Manager Judie Milner, Police Chief David Goldstein, Fire Chief Michael Foss, 

Planning and Zoning Director Dick Lewis, Municipal Services Director Brian Sullivan, Municipal Services 

Deputy Director Justin Hanscom, City Clerk Katie Gargano, Finance Director Pessy Gaudette, Library 

Director Rob Sargent, and members of the public.  

Mayor Zink called the meeting to order in Council Chambers at 6:03 p.m.  

Salute to the Flag was led by Councilor Desrochers.     

 

Public Comment 

 

Ward 3 resident Leigh Webb stated that one of the country’s greatest strengths is that everyone is 

entitled to express their opinion however the letter of support that is being considered by the City 

Council is incendiary and not the type of letter the Council should support.  Instead of taking sides, the 

Council should find common ground to come together to solve our mutual problems.  Nonpartisanship is 

hallmark in this City and the City should continue in this way of operation.  By supporting this letter, the 

Council would be aligning with a segment of a certain party and it would be inappropriate to do.   

 

Agenda Item I.  

 

Council to consider writing a letter of support for the enclosed letter regarding the Survival of Liberties.  

 

Motion – Councilor Testerman moved to write a letter of support to the Generals who are standing 

for the Constitution of the United States as well as the Constitution of New Hampshire and the 

founding of our Country.  Seconded by Councilor Desrochers.   
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Several Council members stated that they were not in in support of this letter for the reasons of which 

resident Leigh Webb had stated.  Councilor Brown initiated the discussion stating that she considers this 

letter to be partisan in nature.  Brown read a line in the letter was blatantly partisan.  It was written that 

the current administration has launched a full blown assault on our constitutional right in a dictatorial 

manner by passing to congress with more than 50 executive orders quickly signed many reversing the 

previous administration affective policies and regulations. Brown further stated that the citizens of 

Franklin elected the Council members to govern the City in a nonpartisan way. She continued to state 

that if the Council supported this letter, it would not help pave the streets, fund Municipal Services, 

expand the tax base, or help our students perform better.  This is what the Council should be focusing 

on.  There was applause in the room.  

Councilor Chandler agreed with Councilor Brown and stated that he was disappointed that in his short 

time on the Council, requests to support partisan letters such as this have come forward before and this 

is no place for requests like these.   

Councilor Trudel stated that this letter serves a purpose of opening eyes to what is going on at a 

national level.  However, he would not be in support of endorsing a letter that involves national level 

politics.   

Councilor Bunker stated that she is not in support of the letter for the same reasons as the other 

Councilors and will vote no instead of abstaining in fear of it possibly passing tonight.   

 

Councilor Testerman stated that she appreciated being allowed to bring the letter forward and does not 

see any partisanship within this letter.  She further stated that the Council should be very careful with 

what they bring before the Council that could show where any member of the Council stands politically.  

 

5 voted NO.  3 abstained.  Motion FAILED.  

 

Agenda Item II.  

 

Council to consider the approval of the Intermunicipal & Special Counsel Conflict of Interest Agreements 

for the Cable Consortium.  

 

Motion – Councilor Bunker moved that the Franklin City Council approve the Intermunicipal 

Agreement & Special Counsel Conflict of Interest Waiver & Representation Agreement for the Cable 

Consortium and authorize the City Manager to execute both documents.  Seconded by Councilor 

Trudel.  

 

Interim Mayor Zink had questions on the attorney fee.  City Manager Milner replied that the attorney 

fee is shared between all nine communities.  It saves the City approximately half the cost than if the City 

had to pay the fee individually.  

 

Milner further explained that in the agreement, the City cannot negotiate internet or cost.  The issues 

with customer service will be addressed.  Milner stated that at least half of the other communities have 

a second cable provider option so having that competition would be great.  The internet bandwidth 
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coming into the City is outdated and will look into using the ARPA (American Plan Rescue Act) funding to 

help update some of those issues.   

 

7 in favor.  1 opposed.  Motion PASSED.  

 

Motion – Councilor Bunker moved to appoint the City Manager as the official representative for the 

City of Franklin to the Joint Board of Directors of the Lakes Region Cable Consortium.  Seconded by 

Councilor Trudel.   

 

All in favor.  Motion PASSED.   

 

Agenda Item III.  

 

Council to consider setting a public hearing for Resolution #20-21, a resolution accepting and 

appropriating additional COVID relief grant funds for the Parks and Recreation Department.  

 

Motion – Councilor Brown moved that the Franklin City Council schedule a public hearing for 

Resolution #20-21 at 6:00 p.m. on June 7th, 2021, to accept and appropriate $60,655 from the 

Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act (CRRSA) for the purpose of funding 

costs associated with COVID 19 pandemic for the Parks and Recreation Before and After School 

Program. Seconded by Councilor Starkweather.  

 

Testerman asked if these funds will help hire employees at higher pay rate.  City Manager Milner replied 

that it is a temporary wage adjustment and will be used to increase wages until the funds run out.  

 

Councilor Desrochers stated that the Before and After School program was supposed to be self-funded 

and asked how much of this money will be used for those who can’t afford to pay or who don’t pay for 

the program.  City Manager Milner replied that this particular CARES Act fund can only be used for the 

wage adjustment.    

 

All in favor.  Motion PASSED.  

 

Interim Mayor Zink read Resolution #20-21.  

 

Agenda Item IV.  

 

Council to consider setting a public hearing for Resolution #21-21, a resolution appropriating additional 

21 Century Grant Funds received for the Parks and Recreation Department. 

 

Motion – Councilor Testerman moved that the Franklin City Council schedule a public hearing on 

Resolution #21-21 at 6:00 p.m. on June 7th, 2021 to appropriate $21,041 for the Before and After 

School Program through the 21st Century Community Learning Grant. To be read in title only. 

Seconded by Councilor Trudel. 
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There was no discussion.   

All in favor.  Motion PASSED.   

 

Agenda Item V.  

 

Municipal FY22 Budget Presentation part III.  

 

City Manager Milner began the discussion with a recap of last week’s meeting and an overview of what 

will be reviewed tonight.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Municipal Services Director Brian Sullivan began with a review of the cost center on Solid Waste; page 

134 of the budget packet. He stated that there is a 12.6% increase possibly due to more people at home 

cleaning during COVID.  The increase in tonnage to Wheelabrator is also a challenge because the City is 

growing.  Mechanical equipment at the Transfer Station is needing more repair.   

 

There was discussion on the aging equipment at the Transfer Station and how much it costs to repair.  

Sullivan recommended replacing the buildings at the Transfer Station and reconfiguring the traffic flow 
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to capture more revenue right at the gate.  The fee structure is in line with other communities but there 

are other options to look at.  A third party vendor could take over the operations of the Transfer Station 

and the property that the COOP returned to the City could be utilized as well.   

Sullivan stated that the facility is 50 years old and exactly the same as it was at that time and this is 

another example of it begin run to failure.  The team at the Transfer Station does a fantastic job but 

there are many improvements needed.   

There was discussion on recycling and making it mandatory to bring glass to the Transfer Station.  If it 

became mandatory, people would collect it at their home instead of making a trip for a few items.  

People just end up throwing it away.  It causes the tonnage to increase significantly by throwing it the 

regular trash.   

Sullivan stated that landfill is becoming a local problem as well as a national one.  NHDES has 

information on composting to help save in tonnage costs.   

 

There is an Ordinance coming that will adjust the fee schedule for multiple residential units to become 

part of a yellow-top program.  This will bring in additional fees for the City.   

 

Councilor Chandler asked if some posters could be made to inform the residents on the cost to the City 

on solid waste disposal and how composting can help.   

 

Sullivan reviewed what is recyclable and what can be taken to the Transfer Station.  Aluminum, glass, 

and cardboard generate income for the City.  Residents would need to separate it and bring it to the 

Transfer Station.  Testerman asked if this information could be shared with the residents so they are 

aware.  Sullivan stated that trash dumped on the side of the road into ravines is a problem everywhere.   

 

City Manager Milner reviewed the Expenditures for Outside Agencies and under Economic 

Development..   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Milner stated that the funding brought to the City due to the Economic Development Task Force over 

the past 5 years has been $3.6M.  Another $800K is expected from the recent Land and Water Grant 

that was just submitted.  Milner further reviewed additional funding that has come to the City due to 

the Economic Development overall.  It is important to continue with these relationships for the benefit 

of Franklin’s future.  
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Milner reviewed page 142 and City debt that will be coming due.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Milner stated that Capital has been zeroed out across multiple departments in anticipation of the 

Council appropriating unanticipated revenues for the current year and to get under the tax cap.  The City 

is due for another cycle of Capital improvements.  The CIP Plan gets updated every 5 years.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Milner discussed the options starting with the cost of a bond and reviewed items that is critical for the 

City to purchase. Putting debt service outside the tax cap would cost 19 cents on the rate (based on 

current tax rate) ($19 per year for each $100,000 in value).  The dispatch upgrade $975k-229k=746k to 

be financed where payments would not be due until the next fiscal year.  The interest rate on bonds is 

so low right now that this would be the perfect time to borrow if the City chooses to do so.   
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Councilor Chandler asked if the other communities that utilize our dispatch pay something to the City 

for using our service.  Milner replied that they do pay a percentage based on the number of calls they 

make.   

Councilor Desrochers asked that the City review the rates that the other communities are paying to 

make sure they are paying their share.   

 

Councilor Brown stated that the City Department Heads worked very hard to come up the budgets they 

presented and she doesn’t feel it is appropriate to say that they were not thinking of what is most 

important. She also stated that the school’s windfall of funds should be their decision to spend as they 

see best fit. 

Councilor Bunker stated that the Council should be careful not to characterize the extra funds the school 

received as windfall money.  It should be respectfully accepted that they had to handle many new issues 

due to COVID and these extra funds have made them whole.   

 

Councilor Clarenbach stated that the City is not in a good repair or replacement cycle for our roads.  

Making payments for 20 years on a bond to repair roads when the roads won’t last 20 years will only fix 

part of the problem for now but capital funding to address these issues ongoing should be part of the 

City’s ongoing plan.   

 

City Manager Milner reviewed Operating Transfers out.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Milner explained the accounts that are under the Special Revenue Fund such as the Conservation 

Commission, Heritage Commission, and the Library.  She further explained the areas that contribute to 

the Capital Reserve Fund.   

 

The following are funded by outside resources:   

The General Fund does not feed any of these.  

 

 

 

Police Chief David Goldstein reviewed the areas for the Police Department that were cut or reduced.   

Fire Chief Michal Foss discussed the areas that were cut or reduced and recapped what the expected 

results will be from making those reductions.  
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Interim Mayor Zink called a break at 8:13 p.m.  The Council resumed at 8:23 p.m. 

 

City Manager Milner explained how the Enterprise Funds work and how it is designed that the ratepayer 

pays the costs to run the service.  Some of the staff that work in these departments may have been 

allocated to work in other areas it can be confusing to show the charge back of their time allocations 

therefore there will be changes made to alleviate this and make it more transparent.   

 

Milner stated that these funds will be increasing a little each year to bring the rates up to fall in line with 

what other communities charge.   

Social Media Buster – Milner hears all the time that Franklin water is very expensive.  One gallon of 

water at Market Basket is 75 cents versus one gallon of Franklin water which is 1 cent  (748 

gallons/current rate).   

 

MSD Director Brian Sullivan reviewed the Water and Sewer Budget and Expenses.  He began explaining 

the rate increases.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sullivan explained some of the main areas where water main replacement is important.  He further 

stated that maintenance last year on the back hoe cost approximately $35K.  There are two of them, the 

water department has one and MSD has one.  

 

Sullivan explained the reasons for increasing the water and sewer fees and the increase in water 

treatment supplies.  Sullivan stated the water treatment chemical cost rose and the use of new caustic 

soda which is more effective.  MSD Deputy Justin Hanscom also stated that there has been a spike in 

chlorine costs as well. 

 

Sullivan explained that the sewer usage is down 2.4% from last year.  He stated one reason is due to the 

Winnipesaukee River Basin where some capital bonds have retired.   

 

The last payment for the excavator moved into debt service and will come off of the debt schedule this 

year.  It still belongs to the sewer department.   
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Councilor Desrochers asked how the tracking of time was being done for the water department vehicles 

being used for Municipal Services and tracking the time the water department personnel spent salting, 

sanding, and plowing the roads.  MSD Deputy Director Justin Hanscom replied that he has the time slips 

at the office and will get that information documented.    

 

A new and separate Water and Sewer Commission is being discussed to help manage the way these 

department run.  They will stand on their own separately.  

Director Sullivan stated that the sewer department is in phase II of the Inflow & Infiltration Reduction 

Program and found that 65%-68% of the water that goes to the water treatment plant is fresh water.  

The flow metering will be reduced by 5%.   

 

He concluded by stating that the problematic areas are being found through a $75K grant received from 

NHDES and will be applying for additional grants through the Clean Water Revolving Fund this year.  

Councilor Trudel asked if Parks and Rec is self-sustaining. City Manager Milner replied that they are 

mostly self-sustaining through their revenues and will send the Council the percentage.   

 

Motion to adjourn was made by Councilor Trudel and seconded by Councilor Bunker.   

All in favor.  Motion PASSSED.   

The meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.  

 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

Audrey Lanzillo 


